BOARD OF SELECTMEN

EXECUTIVE SESSION

TUESDAY, JANUARY 12, 2010 - 6:35 P.M.

SELECTMEN MEETING ROOM

--------------------------------------------------------------

Moved by Bruno and seconded by Garron, Board voted as follows to enter into Executive Session with Selectmen John Bruno, Troy Garron and Michael Schleiff and with Labor Attorney Michael Gilman and JLMC Mediator Brian Harrington to discuss collective bargaining issues and separately with Michael Gilman only to discuss litigation:

	John H. Bruno II
	-
	Yes

	Troy E. Garron 
	-
	Yes

	Michael J. Schleiff
	-
	Yes


JLMC Mediator Brian Harrington was running late and joined the meeting while the discussion on the Firefighter contract was in progress.

FIREFIGHTER ROBERT MANSFIELD
Gilman provided the Board with a draft letter responding to Mansfield’s attorney who alleges the wrongful termination of Robert Mansfield as a firefighter for the Town.  

Gilman believed this action was triggered by the last round in the contested unemployment issue.  The attorney’s position is the Fire Chief filed an involuntary retirement for Mansfield and withdrew it a month or so later.  That was based on the medical reports the Town received.  Mansfield was disabled for a time and then the doctor cleared him to return.  

Moved by Bruno and seconded by Garron, Board voted as follows to instruct Gilman to send the letter to Mansfield’s attorney saying there is no basis for this action:

	John H. Bruno II
	-
	Yes

	Troy E. Garron 
	-
	Yes

	Michael J. Schleiff
	-
	Abstained


Motion passed by a 2/3 vote.
FIREFIGHTER CONTRACT

Gilman provided a brief summary on what happened in the past when the Firefighter contract went to arbitration.  The arbitrator’s decision cannot be 
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opposed by the Board but funding must be approved by town meeting.  The contract went to town meeting and the arbitrator’s decision was not funded.  JLMC wanted to order the Town to go through arbitration again but the Town contested that saying it had done what was required.  Ultimately, the Town did settle a contract with the Firefighters.  

Gilman felt this case probably should have been sent to arbitration by now. He stated that Harrington has held back moving this forward to arbitration.  In response to a question from Bruno, Gilman said it appears Harrington does have the ability to do that.  JLMC has weekly meetings and he would have thought someone would have determined the Halifax situation is at a stalemate and questioned why it has not come to arbitration.  One reason may be the fact that two key people have retired and JLMC’s focus may have been elsewhere.

Last June, for a three-year agreement effective July 1, 2008 through June 30, 2011, the Town offered 3% on January 1, 2009; 2% on July 1, 2009 and 2% on July 1, 2010 provided the contract was executed prior to July 1, 2009.  At that time, the Union was told the financial picture was bleak and the Town might not be able to make a similar offer in the future. The Union failed to respond.  Given the deteriorating financial outlook, The Town is not willing to consider retroactive pay.

Gilman said he had a client that was a Firefighter case.  The union was looking to settle eventually.  The town’s position was they could have what everyone else got two years ago but will not offer that same package now.  It is a difficult case  to present to arbitration but the Arbitrator accepted the town’s argument of a changed economy and cut out the retroactive pay.

Bruno noted that, right now, there are no offers on the table.  The last offer from the Town expired December 22nd and, again, there was no response from the Union.  While the current contract has expired, Gilman said it is still in effect.  He was not sure it was up to the Board to make a move at this point, noting the ball is now in their court.  The Board has to wait to see what solution Harrington proposes.  Gilman noted that towns that have contracts from two years ago would not be offering the same today because finances have changed.

Garron said the town had offered 3-2-2 and they turned it down because they wanted to work as many hours as they wanted.  Seelig said they were willing to give up the twenty-four hour shifts but not the ability to work sixteen hours straight without the permission of the Fire Chief.  He said Harrington was asked to come tonight so he could meet Schleiff and update the Board.  Harrington has

done all his talking through Seelig and Seelig wanted him to talk directly with the Board at this point.  Harrington may or may not have something to propose.

brian harrington joined the meeting at this point.

Harrington stated he understood the Board’s position of two zeros.  It does fit into a pattern of JLMC decisions.  Referring to the Kingston and Marshfield 
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cases, he said that, in those two cases, when two zeros got dropped on the union, it was because the union had the offer and did not take it.  He felt the union in Halifax was more responsive than those other two towns.  Secondly, he felt the situation in Halifax was markedly different than when he first came, noting the first contract took twenty years and two mediators and it was outright war between the two entities.  He did not believe that was the situation now but noted it could be.  He did not think the Union President acted with malice but rather out of not quite getting the situation.  If an agreement cannot be reached, it will go to arbitration.  While the Town may get two zeros, the Union will push for 24-hour shifts which could shape the labor relationship between the Union and Town for the next ten to fifteen years. 

Right now, the union is looking for a signing bonus of $500 with 3% effective June 30, 2009 and 2% effective July 1, 2009 without retro so they can catch up on the base rate and then either 2% for Fiscal 2010 or begin negotiation on a new contract.  If the Board wanted to eliminate the signing bonus and stand fast on no retro, Harrington felt that was doable.  He felt they would go along with the rate instead of the retro.  

Bruno asked if he was saying the Union wants to start January 2010 at 5%.  Harrington suggested 3% July 1, 2009 and 2% January 1, 2010.  Seelig noted it has been 2-1/2 years since they got a general pay increase.  The Police Officers got 3% for Fiscal 2009 and 2% for Fiscal 2010.  In the end, the Police are getting more money because they got the money earlier.

brian harrington stepped out of the meeting at this point so the board could discuss the proposal with gilman.

Bruno said the Town delivered the message to the Patrol Officers and the Firefighters at the same time.  The economy is poor – take the Town’s offer now.  The Police did and the Firefighters did not.  He did not want to do anything that would ruin the trust between the Town and the Police union.  In addition, the whole approach of setting deadlines is just an exercise if the Board does not adhere to them.  At the same time, he would like to settle the contract but recognized everyone will be looking at what the Board does.  Garron asked if they were given a $500 bonus and 2% what that would equate to.  Seelig said they will be behind.

Gilman noted that February was approaching and asked if the Board was more interested in trying to look at Fiscal 2011 or leaving it open.  Seelig said if the Town gives them 2% for Fiscal 2011 now, it will be difficult to go to the others and say you are getting zero but the patrol officers and firefighters are getting 2%.  He recommended a reopener for Fiscal 2011.   He realized the Patrol Officers negotiated 2% in Fiscal 2011.   However, if it turns out everyone else takes 0% in 2011 due to the financial crisis, he had no problem with taking a stand of 0% in 2012 for the Patrol Officers.
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If 2% is granted for Fiscal 2010 which is in line with what everyone else got, the remaining issue would be that the Firefighters are behind 3%.  If they are given the 3% with no retro, it would bring their base up to the 5% given to everyone else (3% in Fiscal 2009; 2% in Fiscal 2010) but they would only get the additional money from the date an agreement is signed forward.  As each month goes by without a contract, they are losing more money because there is no  retro.  Another scenario would be to give 2% and 2% for a total of 4%.

Bruno said whether it is 4% or 5% it becomes the standard.  Gilman pointed out it is a 24-month increase, not a one year increase.  Bruno was concerned about perception.  He felt it had everything to do with trust.  When the Town says there is no money and no raises, they have to believe that.  If a deadline is given, they have to know the deadline means something.  Garron stated it could be explained that they actually lost money because they did not get it when the others did and therefore it equates to less.

Bruno suggested 2% effective July 1, 2008 and 2% effective July 1, 2009 with no retro.  Gilman felt that could cause a problem with the FLSA.  He suggested wording it as 5% upon signing an agreement with no retro.

harrington came back into the meeting at this point.

Bruno informed Harrington the Board cannot reach a consensus.  Gilman asked for clarification – is building the base more important than retro to the union.  Harrington said the last proposal from the Union was a $500 signing; bonus; 3% June 30, 2009; 2% July 1, 2009 with no retro.

Bruno said the Town would like to find a solution but needs time to contemplate a number of considerations.  Harrington understood and will wait to hear from the Board.

Moved by Bruno and seconded by Garron, Board voted as follows to come out of Executive Session at 7:45 p.m.

	John H. Bruno II
	-
	Yes

	Troy E. Garron 
	-
	Yes

	Michael J. Schleiff
	-
	Yes


-------------------------------------------------

Michael J. Schleiff

Clerk
/bfs
